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POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

DRAFT MINUTES
Of a meeting held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on 7 November 2017 between 7.30pm and 9.00pm.
Councillors present:

Sara Bedford (Chairman) 

Chris Lloyd (Leisure, Wellbeing and Health)

	Rupert Barnes

Matthew Bedford (Resources and Shared Services)
	Alex Hayward

Paula Hiscocks

Angela Killick

	Phil Brading (Public Services)
	David Sansom

	Stephen Cox
	Phil Williams (substitute for Cllr Alison Scarth)

	Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)
	Roger Seabourne (Community Safety)

Martin Trevett (Housing, Planning and

	Reena Ranger 
	Strategic Schemes)

	


Officers Present:
Joanne Wagstaffe, Director of Finance



Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships



Jude Green, Head of Revenue and Benefits



Nigel Pollard, Section Head, Accountancy



Jane Walker, Benefits Manager



Sarah Haythorpe, Principal Committee Manager

In attendance: Councillor Keith Martin.
PR48/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologises for absence were received from Councillor Alison Scarth with Councillor Phil Williams being the substitute Member.
PR49/17
MINUTES

The minutes of the Policy and Resources Committee meeting held on 4 September and the extraordinary meetings held on 5 October 2017 and 17 October 2017 were confirmed as a correct record subject to Councillor Stephen Cox be added to the list of Councillors in attendance at the 17 October 2017 meeting.

PR50/17
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

None received.
PR51/17
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS
The Chairman advised the Committee that the report for Japanese Knotweed had been deferred to the December/January meeting. 
PR52/17
JAPANESE KNOTWEED POLICY
This report was deferred to the December or January meeting.
RESOLVED:

That the report be deferred to the December or January meeting.
PR53/17
SHEPHERD SCHOOL PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER
The Committee received the consultation findings from the Shepherd School Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO) and were asked to recommend to Full Council the implementation of a PSPO in the area, for a period of two years.  The Head of Community Partnerships moved an amendment to the proposed PSPO that the time in the morning be changed to between 0800 and 0930.
In response to Members questions, the Head of Community Partnerships advised:

· The DVLA would provide details of the registered keeper upon receipt of the handwritten form only. It was not possible for the Council to use the direct link to DVLA which was only authorised for uses related to environmental protection.
· Officers would not be able to identify the Offenders until the DVLA responded to the manually posted form.  Authorities already using this system had reported that this could take up to four weeks.  Repeat offenders could be identified when using the same vehicles and would be considered for prosecution instead of further fixed penalty notices.

· An offence would be committed if the Parent/Guardian was seen picking up or dropping off the school pupil in any of the marked zone.  The Committee noted that it may not be possible for staff to get to the car in order to serve the notice.  Officers would also be able to enforce the notice with photographic evidence and a witness statement.

· Officers had discussed with the Head of the school how she would be communicating in a variety of ways with Parents and Guardians of the school pupils so they were aware of the introduction of the PSPO.  Signs would be placed in the area advising of the PSPO and the order published on the website in line with the requirements of the legislation.

· With regard to the funding for the footpath it was proposed that the Council would fund this and undertake to get the footpath constructed before starting to enforce the PSPO.

A Member advised that the afternoons were particularly a problem creating a build of stationary cars. The school could include in their parent newsletter details on how many cars had been caught and issued with a FPN.

A Member suggested that the footpath be moved to run from the children’s play area to the school which would require the path to be moved eastwards to start where the existing footpath was in the children’s area.  The Head of Community Partnerships advised that this was be considered to see if this was possible.
Councillor Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report with the amendment to the time in the morning from 0800 to 0930 with two additional recommendations 1) that the pilot be run for 12 months before considering any other similar pilot schemes and 2) that the Chief Executive writes to the relevant Government Minister to request that legislation was put in place to use the current direct link to the DVLA.
On being put to the Committee the motion with the amendments was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.

RECOMMEND:

1
That the Committee recommends to full Council that a Public Spaces Protection Order is made for Shepherd Primary School on the grounds outlined in 2.5-2.7 (with an amendment to the time in the morning from 0800 to 0930) for a period of 2 years starting January 2018.    

2
The final wording of the Public Spaces Protection Order to be delegated to the Chief Executive in consultation with the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee.  
3
That the Committee recommends to full Council that the following officers are designated to implement the Public Spaces Protection Order:


Community Safety Intervention Officer


Community Safety Co-ordinator


Performance and Projects Manager


Head of Community Partnerships


Environmental Protection Enforcement Officers

4
That the Committee instructs officers to commission the building of the pathway across King George V Playing fields and continue to seek a contribution towards the costs of this from Hertfordshire County Council.  
5.
That the pilot be run for 12 months before considering other similar pilot schemes.

6.
That the Chief Executive writes to the relevant Government Minister to request that legislation was put in place to use the current direct link to the DVLA.

 PR54/17
LOCAL COUNCIL TAX REDUCTION SCHEME (LCTR)
In April 2013, as part of the national welfare reform, the government changed the way financial support for council tax was managed. This meant the national council tax benefit system, which helped people with a low income meet their council tax obligations, was replaced by new local council tax reduction schemes designed, administrated and managed by Local Authorities.
Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, that the Council change the current scheme, adopt all the proposed changes and instruct officers to prepare a report for Council to this effect.

On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 8 For, 3 Against and 4 Abstentions.

RECOMMEND:

To change the current scheme, adopt all the proposed changes and instruct officers to prepare a report for Council to this effect.
PR55/17
The Centre – Leisure Management Contract
This report seeks authority to the appropriation of the land at the Leisure Centre and open space, Gosforth Lane, South Oxhey.
Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, the recommendations in the report.
In response to a question on whether the whole area allocated was required, the Chairman advised that it was as it was required for the design and build to enhance the local leisure facilities.

On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RECOMMEND:

That the Committee recommends to Council that:
1
Authorises the appropriation of the land at the Leisure Centre and open space (as shown on the plan at Appendix B which is owned freehold by the Council) having first considered any objections received to the same under the provisions of Section 122 of the Local Government Act 1972 to enable the Council to override third party rights and easements pursuant to Section 203 of the Housing and Planning Act 2016;
2
It authorises the disposal of the Site as public open space pursuant to s.233 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 by virtue of a lease for 20 years to the appointed operator having first considered any objections received to the same;

3
That the consideration of any objections be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services; and

4
That in doing so the Council has considered the provisions of the Equalities Act 2010 and the Human Rights Act 1998 contained in paragraph 4 of this report so far as they might be applicable in deciding whether or not to authorise the appropriation and resolves the following With regard to Article 1 of Protocol 1 it is considered that in balancing the rights of the individuals who are affected by the appropriation against the benefit to the community of proceeding with the appropriation, the appropriation resulting in the interference with the individuals rights is justified in the interests of providing an essential community use for an enhanced Leisure facility.
PR56/17
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (September 2017)
Budget monitoring report is a key tool in scrutinising the Council’s financial performance. It is designed to provide an overview to all relevant stakeholders. It is essential that the council monitors its budgets throughout the year to ensure that it is meeting its strategic objectives and that corrective action is taken where necessary.
This report seeks approval to a change in the Committee’s 2017 - 2020 medium-term revenue financial plan. The report shows the Council’s overall consolidated medium term financial plan for both revenue and capital.

The Section Head advised this was the second budget monitoring report for this financial year and it had been revised to include more detail and graphical information regarding the comparison of the Council’s outturn over the last 3 years, the sources of income including invoice and aged debtors and collection targets and actuals for Council Tax and Business Rates.  It was noted that garden waste had over achieved its latest approved budget.  The table under debtors showed £46,317 as the money owed to the Council that was over a year old, which represents 2% of the total Council debt.  Of this sum approximately £20,000 had charging orders against the debtor’s property and approximately £4,000 was for the repayment of the debt using instalment payments.

A Member said at the September meeting the Committee had been advised that the £191,000 overspend on IT had been due to the reliance on agency staff but in this report it stated this was now required to run the service.  The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that some savings had been identified for IT as some systems were now not required which meant the net increase would be less than previously advised.  Recruitment of permanent staff to the IT team was now being undertaken.
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said the comment was unclear in the report and requested that clarification be circulated to the Committee.

A Member asked if further detail could be provided on the trends over the financial year.  The Section Head advised that details on the outturn for 2017/18 were included and compared to the outturns for 2016/17 and 2015/16.  
Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, the recommendation in the report.
On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 9 For, 0 Against and 6 Abstentions.

RECOMMEND:

That the following revenue and capital budget variations be approved and

incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Variance
	2017/18
£
	2018/19
£
	2019/20
£

	Revenue - (Favourable)/ Unfavourable
	381,050
	54,110
	104,110

	Capital - Increase / (Decrease)
	(2,051,890)
	2,520,630
	2,200


PR57/17
WORK PROGRAMME
Members noted a report on Japanese Knotweed would be added to the work programme for the December/ January meeting.

RESOLVED:
That the work programme be agreed subject to a report Japanese Knotweed being presented to the Committee in December/January.

CHAIRMAN
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